
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
        
 
 
 

 
 

In Memoriam 
Rev. Dr. James A. Langley 

March 20, 1925 – June 7, 2018  
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2:00 pm July 28, 2018 

Prelude  Hymn Selections (Dr. Langley’s favorites) 
  Lawrence P. Schreiber, Organist 
 
*Reading A Window on the Word 

Rev. Julie Pennington-Russell, Senior Pastor 

 Please stand, or rise in the Spirit, and read in unison: 

 “Lord, thou hast been our home in all generations;  
 before the mountains were brought forth, or ever  
 thou hadst formed the earth and the world,  
 from everlasting to everlasting, Thou art God.” 

 “In the beginning was the Word,  
 and the Word was with God, and the Word was God… 
 Grace and truth came through Jesus Christ.”  

 “Behold the Lamb of God, who takes away the sin of the world.” 

 “The kingdom of the world has become the kingdom of our Lord  
 and of his Christ, and he will reign for ever and ever.”  

 “Then I saw a new heaven and a new earth…  
 There will be no more death or mourning or crying or pain,  
 for the old order of things has passed away.” Amen and Amen. 
 

*Hymn (printed on pg. 4) Almighty Father, Full of Grace 
 Tune: MELITA (NAVY HYMN) 

 

Welcome           Pastor Julie 
   

Invocation Rev. Bo Chang 
 

Solo   O Divine Redeemer 
     Charles Gounod 
     Deborah Miller, Soprano 

 Memorial Service for 
Rev. Dr. James A. Langley 
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Remembrances Mr. Robert Hudson 
    Rev. Dr. Jere Allen 
    Hon. Clyde Taylor 
    Rep. Steny Hoyer (letter) 
    
Scripture Reading   Philippians 2:5-11 
     Rev. Paul Clark 
 
*Hymn (printed on pg. 5)  This Is Our Calling 

Tune: ASSURANCE 
 
Prayer   Rev. Dr. Joseph Lyles 
 
Scripture Reading   1 Peter 1:3-5 
     Rev. Dr. Robert Cochran 
 
Solo   I Know That My Redeemer Liveth 
     G. F. Handel 
     Deborah Miller 
 
Eulogy and Homily Rev. Dr. Bruce Salmon 
 
*Hymn (printed on pg. 6)  Emmanuel, God With Us 
    Tune: SOLID ROCK 
  
Organ Solo   Largo from Xerxes 
    G.F. Handel 
 
Benediction  Rev. George Stapleton 
 
 

 
 

The family is deeply grateful for  
all expressions of sympathy, prayer and support. 

Everyone is invited to a reception in Fellowship Hall. 
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Today’s Participants  
(in order of appearance) 

 

Dr. Lawrence P. Schreiber is Organist-Choirmaster, First Baptist 
Church of Washington, D.C. (FBCDC) 
 
Rev. Julie Pennington-Russell is Senior Pastor, First Baptist Church of 
Washington, D.C. 
 
Rev. Bo Chang is pastor of Glory Baptist Church in Silver Spring, MD. 
 
Deborah Miller is a soprano soloist at FBCDC. 
 
Robert Hudson is a retired corporate executive and was President of 
the D.C. Baptist Convention in 1979-80. 
 
Rev. Dr. Jere Allen is the Executive Director/Minister Emeritus of the 
D.C. Baptist Convention. 
 
Hon. Clyde Taylor is a retired career Foreign Service Officer who with 
his wife Ginny enjoyed Jim’s ministry from 1959-1964 and stayed in 
touch thereafter. 
 
Rep. Steny Hoyer is the House Democratic Whip and the U.S. 
Representative for Maryland’s Fifth Congressional District. He and his 
family were active members at Pennsylvania Avenue Baptist Church 
under Dr. Langley’s leadership, and maintained a friendship over the 
years.  
 
Rev. Paul Clark is the former Leadership Development staff minister 
for the D.C. Baptist Convention who served under the Executive 
Leadership of Dr. James A. Langley, and former Pastor of National 
Baptist Memorial Church in Washington, D.C. 
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Rev. Dr. Joseph Lyles is pastor of Fort Foote Baptist Church in Fort 
Washington, MD. 
 
Rev. Dr. Robert Cochran is the current Executive Director/Minister of 
the D.C. Baptist Convention. 
 
Rev. Dr. Bruce Salmon is the Retired Pastor of Village Baptist Church 
of Bowie, Maryland. 

Rev. George Stapleton is a retired minister of the American Baptist 
Convention, graduate of George Washington University and Southern 
Theological Seminary, retiree of the U.S. Department of Interior, author 
of five books (the latest being Just a Hillbilly, dedicated to Jim Langley), 
and author of a Tribute to Dr. James A. Langley in the August issue of 
Christian Ethics Today.   

 

Many of Dr. Langley’s poems have been compiled into 
a booklet that is available at https://goo.gl/1QFV5o. 
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Our Brother, James Langley 
 
The Rev. Dr. James A. Langley, a member of First Baptist Church of 
Washington D.C., died on June 7, 2018 of complications resulting from 
a fall.  He was 93. 
 
The youngest of three brothers, Jim Langley was born and raised in 
Opelika, Alabama.  He was drafted into the U.S. Army after high 
school graduation in 1943.  Following infantry basic training at Camp 
Fannin, Texas, he was sent to MIT for six months of study.  There, with 
another soldier, he conducted Sunday evening services in the Walker 
Memorial Building for fellow troops.  The 17th Airborne Division to 
which he was transferred had completed parachute and glider training, 
and he was reassigned to the 46th Medical Depot Company at Fort 
Jackson, South Carolina.  The unit was sent to Marseille, France to 
provide support for the U.S. Seventh Army driving the Wehrmacht up 
the Rhône River Valley and eventually into Germany.  He served first 
in support services for the Seventh Army in southern France, and later 
was in charge of medical supplies for the U.S. 8276th POW General 
Hospital near Marseille.  He organized and conducted regular Sunday 
church services at the hospital. 
 
After being discharged from the Army, he attended Baylor University, 
where he was elected President of the Freshman Class and named 
President of the English Society.  During college he was the Pastor of 
the Baptist church in Malone, TX, and preached in youth revivals 
across Texas and beyond.  After graduating in 1949 he was invited by 
Dr. A. Joseph Armstrong to give the principal address at the 1950 
cornerstone laying ceremony for the Armstrong Browning Library at 
Baylor.  He received a B.D. degree from Southwestern Baptist 
Seminary, an MDiv from Princeton Seminary, and a Th.D. from 
Southwestern Baptist Seminary, where he was a teaching fellow in 
Homiletics.  At Princeton he served as Chaplain for the Baptist 
Students.   
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He married fellow seminary student Eugenia “Jean” Savage of 
Alexandria, Virginia in 1951 at Fountain Memorial Baptist Church in 
D.C.  Jean was a schoolteacher, a homemaker, and for 20 years an 
employee and docent at the National Gallery of Art.  They were 
married for 51 years, until her death in 2002. 
 
Dr. Langley served as Pastor of Pennsylvania Avenue Baptist Church 
in Washington, D.C. from 1957 to 1970, guiding the church to racial 
integration.  He went on preaching missions to Mexico, Hong Kong, 
and Rwanda.  In 1970 he was named Executive Director of the D.C. 
Baptist Convention.  He held that post until his retirement in 1991, and 
for 18 of those years was Editor of the Convention’s publication, Capital 
Baptist, for which he wrote incisive editorials.  He promoted the 
reception of African-American and ethnic congregations into the 
Convention, and the election of women to top leadership of the DCBC.  
He sought fairness in appointment of ministers and laity with varied 
theological persuasions as trustees of denominational boards.  Until 
very recently, the DCBC was the only regional body affiliated with 
both the SBC and the ABC (American Baptist Churches USA), which 
had divided over slavery, and during his tenure Dr. Langley sought to 
be even-handed in relating to both.  After retiring he served as Interim 
Pastor for several churches in the D.C. area. 
 
Dr. Langley was a trustee and served on the National Advisory 
Council of the Americans United for Separation of Church and State.  
He was a member of the Executive Committee of the Southern Baptist 
Convention, the General Council of American Baptist Churches USA, 
and a trustee of New Orleans Baptist Theological Seminary.  He was 
named to the Human Rights and the Baptist Heritage Commissions of 
the Baptist World Alliance and was a member of the Washington Inter-
Church Club. 
 
His mother once told him, “Jim, wherever you go, join the church 
where you are, no matter how short your time in that town.”  He 
heeded those words throughout his entire life.  He joined First Baptist 
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in 2006 and was a faithful part of the FBCDC family.  He served for a 
time as its interim minister for pastoral care, filled the pulpit on a 
number of occasions, and taught many inspiring Bible study classes.  
 
After retirement, his passion became poetry.  He wrote and published 
poems with such themes as the splendor of nature, God’s love, 
historical events, and the Holocaust.  During FBC’s August Forum in 
2016, he read his narrative poem “Holocaust Image,” which was 
published that year in Christian Ethics Today.  He viewed poetry writing 
as an extension of his ministry.  In “God Speaks in Many Ways,” one 
stanza runs: 
 

Dostoevsky probing the psyche’s depths, 
An exquisite aria by Gounod, 
Remembrance, near or far, of some saint’s steps, 
Millet’s Angelus, a tyrant’s overthrow. 
 

Survivors include four children and five grandchildren:  Carol Langley; 
James Langley, Jr. (Marielle), Alexandra and Holbrook; Jane Langley-
Smith (Winston), Colin, Fiona and Liam; and Marilyn Langley. 
 
In lieu of flowers, donations may be made to Bacone College or the 
American Indian College Fund. 
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The First Baptist Church of the City of Washington, D.C. 
 

Julie Pennington-Russell ................................ Senior Pastor, jpr@firstbaptistdc.org 
Charlie Fuller  ..................................... Executive Pastor, cfuller@firstbaptistdc.org 
Alyssa Aldape .. Assoc. Pastor for Young Adults/Youth, aaldape@firstbaptistdc.org 
Kelly Magee-Prichard  .................. Min. of Children/Families, kmp@firstbaptistdc.org 
Lawrence P. Schreiber  ......... Organist-Choirmaster, lschreiber@firstbaptistdc.org 
D’Oniece Shaw Dillard .......... Church Administrator, ddillard@firstbaptistdc.org 
Zena Aldridge  ................ Administrative Assistant, zaldridge@firstbaptistdc.org 
Stephen Hunter  ............................ Building Engineer, shunter@firstbaptistdc.org 
Tim Pennington-Russell ..................  Comm. & IT Support, tpr@firstbaptistdc.org 
Carolyn B-Roebuck  ........................... CDC Director, croebuck@firstbaptistdc.org 

 
1328 Sixteenth Street, NW Washington, D.C. 20036 
Phone: 202-387-2206 Fax: 202-234-9139 
office@firstbaptistdc.org                       www.firstbaptistdc.org 


